NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

12 DECEMBER 2002

NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS

ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 8:30 a.m., Thursday, December 12, 2002

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Reta Jones at 8:30 a.m., Thursday, December 12, 2002.  Board members present were: Reta Jones, Jim Salas, Donna Stryker, Katherine Ingold, and Brian Quintana via telephone.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Retha Coburn, Director of Business and Finance.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
Jim Salas led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Katherine Ingold – Wished everyone good morning.  Stated that since the last meeting she spoke with Representative Terry Marquardt, District 53 regarding his possible support of a proclamation for Blindness Awareness Day during the upcoming legislative session.  Representative Marquardt was delighted that he was asked to provide his support and asked that Superintendent Jennings get together with him so that he can lend whatever support is needed.   She stated that she attended the kickoff for the NMSVH Centennial Celebration.  The exhibit that was set up in Ditzler for the celebration was impressive.  She stated that the event was very well coordinated and very well attended.  She also attended Neighbor’s Day, which was the kickoff celebration event.  She stated that she was out of town but managed to make it back in time to attend the reception that was held at the Superintendent’s residence.  She stated that she was impressed that the reception was planned in such a way as to allow all departments to attend.  The Superintendent had refreshments provided from outside sources which allowed our Food Services Department staff to enjoy the event.  This was very good planning by the Superintendent.  She thanked Superintendent Jennings for inviting her to attend the events on the campus.  

Brian Quintana – Wished everyone a good morning.

Jim Salas – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that since his term as a Regent is over at the end of this year this may be his last meeting.  If the Governor reappoints him he will be back for another term.  He stated that his time on the NMSVH Board of Regents has been the most enjoyable job that he has ever had, paid or unpaid.  He expressed his appreciation and respect for the staff of NMSVH.  

Donna Stryker – Stated that her term is also up in January 2003.  She hopes that she will also be reappointed to the Board of Regents.  She stated that she concurs with the comments made by Jim Salas regarding her work while on the Board of Regents and her appreciation and respect for the NMSVH staff.  She stated that she has been very impressed with the NMSVH staff and the leadership that has been provided by Superintendent Jennings and the Department Heads.  She thanked Superintendent Jennings for the NMSVH calendar.  She presented the latest edition of the Braille Monitor and Future Reflections to Superintendent Jennings.  These periodicals contain an article on the Instructional Materials Accessibility Act.  She stated that she attended the IDEA Advisory Panel meeting and wanted to let everyone know that the No Child Left Behind Act was discussed.  The No Child Left Behind Act is going to drastically change Special Education within IDEA.  There are some real positives, but at the same time there are some real negatives.  She stated that the attitude that we do not need specialized schools for the blind, or specialized training is prevailing.  She presented Superintendent Jennings with a packet of information on the No Child Left Behind Act that she brought back from the IDEA Advisory Panel meeting.  She encouraged Superintendent Jennings to make this information available to anyone interested.  She stated that she recently had an interesting conversation with the NM Director of Special Education, Mr. Sam Howarth.  Mr. Howarth asked how Superintendent Jennings was doing and also asked how the NASDSE Workshop went?  He also informed Donna Stryker that the NM Department of Special Ed gave money to help support the NASDSE Workshop and that he was fully in support of the workshop.  Donna Stryker stated that she wanted to ensure that this information was included in the record of this meeting.  She stated that the information that was conveyed by Mr. Howarth was not the understanding that she previously had.  Donna Stryker stated that she received an anonymous letter from a member of the NMSVH staff.  This letter was mailed to her home address with no return address, and no signature or other identifying mark.  She stated that the letter contains criticism regarding NMSVH.  Donna Stryker stated, for the record, that she feels that people who write letters but are not willing to sign them are not willing to stand behind their convictions.  She does not place a great deal of credence in this type of correspondence.  She stated that if you feel strongly about something you should be willing to sign the letter.  She shared the letter with Superintendent Jennings and asked that each member of the Board be provided with a copy.  

President Jones – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she spoke with the Governor’s transition team regarding Board and Commission composition and the rumor that the Governor will be asking for letters of resignation from all organization Board/Commission members.  The transition team has indicated that they are not yet moving on to the Boards and Commissions.  They do not expect that that will happen until after the first of January 2003.  They have not yet appointed the Secretary for Boards/Commissions.  They also indicated that any resumes or applications for Board/Commission appointment that have been submitted may not arrive at the proper state capital office in time for Board/Commission appointments.  The transition team is encouraging anyone who is interested in serving on a Board/Commission, or continuing on a Board/Commission, to wait until January 2003 to send in their letters.  Anyone who has already sent in a letter may wish to resend their letter in January 2003.  At this time the transition team does not even know what Boards/Commissions will have open seats.  President Jones stated that she suspects that all current members of the NMSVH Board of Regents will be back for the January Board of Regent’s meeting, and any changes that may be made will not occur until after January 2003.  President Jones stated that she wanted to compliment the Superintendent on the Christmas decorations outside of the Superintendent’s residence.  

V. Input

A. Public Input.

There was no public input.  

B. Parent Input.  

There was no parent input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Jones asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda?  President Jones asked that agenda item X.B., Revision to NMSVH Policy 354, Investment be tabled until the January 2003 meeting.  There were no other changes or additions to the agenda.


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of September 13, 2002.  

President Jones asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes?  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.

C.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of October 31, 2002.  

President Jones asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes?  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.
D.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to the presented report she wanted to let the Board know that the NASDSE Workshop held in Socorro on December 5,6 2002 went very well.  It was unfortunate that this training was scheduled at the same time as some other education related meetings in the state.  Scheduling events so that they do not interfere with other education related meetings can be difficult at times.  She reported that we had 29 education professionals from around the state in attendance.  The participants varied from Special Education Directors, TVIs, Principals, and vision specialists, to a school nurse.  She stated that she is sure that attendance by Superintendents and Special Education Directors would have been higher if the State Department of Education Board meeting was not being held on the date of the NASDSE Workshop.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the State Department of Education did provide financial support for the NASDSE Workshop.  She stated that she does not feel that the State Department of Education supported the concept of the training, or felt that it was valuable to the state education system.  So financial support was present, but conceptual support was not.  She stated that financial and conceptual support was provided by the NM Commission for the Blind.  Mr. Gregg Trapp, Director of the NM Commission for the Blind, and Ms. Vickie Chapman were in attendance and participated as presenters during the workshop.  The information that was provided by the NM Commission for the Blind was very well received by the attendees and served to educate them on the services available in the state.  Superintendent Jennings stated that there are a couple of trainings scheduled for the near future.  One will be technology training that will be held on the main campus on January 6, 2003 through the assistance of Ms. Donna McNear.  The other training will be presented by Ms. Billie Brookshire from APH entitled “Loving Me” which deals with self-esteem.  This training is scheduled for April 21, 22, 2003.  We are planning on holding the “Loving Me” training in Socorro so that the central location will attract more participation.   Superintendent Jennings reported that she recently sent out survey forms to ascertain the climate on the campus.  The surveys have been returned and reviewed and a plan is being put into place to address areas of staff concern.  The survey may have been the catalyst for the anonymous letter that was received by Donna Stryker.  Superintendent Jennings explained that two surveys were conducted, one that involved all NMSVH employees, and another that involved certified staff, related services staff, and teaching assistants.  She explained that she is currently holding individual meetings with each department on campus as a follow up to the survey.  This is allowing the staff to voice their concerns or satisfaction directly to the Superintendent.  These meetings are also providing some excellent suggestions that will be taken into consideration.  The information gathered as a result of the surveys and the meetings will be used to continue improving employee satisfaction.  A review of all of the returned surveys indicates that the majority of the staff are satisfied.  The areas that indicate dissatisfaction are being looked at and plans developed to address any problem areas.  Superintendent Jennings stated that once a complete report of the survey results is complete, and a compilation of comments is put together, she will share the information with the Board of Regents.  Brian Quintana asked for a report on the Close-Up trip to Washington D.C.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Dr. Wood and Sandra Montoya took 3 students from the main campus and 1 Outreach student to Washington D.C. for Close-Up.  The students had a wonderful time during this trip and learned a great deal about the workings of our government.  Dr. Wood reported that the students who participated in Close-Up were very positive during the entire experience, and were very popular wherever they went.  

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the agenda as revised, the Minutes of the regular meeting of September 13, 2002 as presented, the Minutes of the regular meeting of October 31, 2002 as presented, and the Superintendent’s Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments concerning the Personnel Report?  There were no questions or comments.

B. Monthly Investment Report – October 2002.

President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Monthly Investment Report?  Retha Coburn stated that this report reflects a positive month for investments.  There were no questions or comments.

C. 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report – October 2002

President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report?  Retha Coburn stated that this report reflects budget adjustments that have been made.  All budget adjustments are reflected in red to allow the Regents to pick out the adjusted items easier.  She stated that the format of this report has been adjusted to bring it in line with the needs of the auditor.  Retha Coburn stated that the majority of the budget adjustments are adjustments to salaries for new hires that came in at a different rate than what was planned when developing the budget, or adjustments to salaries for additional credit hours.  There were a few line item adjustments.  One line item adjustment throughout the report is the benefits administration fees.  This is a small adjustment that was necessary because of a change to our insurance providers.  She stated that there are several changes to revenue that reflect the changes in grants and joint powers agreements.  A revenue increase under the regular unrestricted operational budget is a result of the land income reapportionment that was received in the amount of $74,000.00.  This is the amount that will be transferred to Capital Outlay in response to a request from the Legislative Finance Committee (LFC).  Retha Coburn provided explanation on the other areas in the budget that have been adjusted.  President Jones stated that if you look at the total revenues reported on page 1 of the report, and then look at the total expenses reported on page 40, the budget adjustments reflect a growth in the budget deficit of approximately $600,000.00.  President Jones stated that it would be beneficial to show a grand total revenue on the same page as the total expenses so that it would be easier to see the budget deficit.  This reports reflects, on page 40, total expenses of $10,103,494.36 (after adjustment) and total revenues of $8,787,740.95 unrestricted and $647,133.36 restricted (from page 1).  In order to establish the deficit we have to add both categories of revenue, then subtract total expenses.  Including the grand total of revenues, grand total of expenses, and calculated difference on the last page would make it easier to quickly to see the deficit.  Discussion continued on the deficit after the budget adjustments.  Retha Coburn stated that expenditures of $200,000.00 from Outreach should be moved.  She stated that she increased Outreach expenditures in the restricted but did not decrease it in the unrestricted.  This is a correction that needs to be made.  Without this correction it appears that we have increased our deficit.  President Jones stated that if budget adjustments are revenue neutral she does not feel that they need to come to the Board for approval.  They do need to be reflected in the report.  If the adjustments are not revenue neutral they should require a Board adjustment approval.  If we are increasing our budget deficit it needs to be very apparent to the Board, and needs to be approved by the Board after they fully understand the reasons for the increase in deficit.  Retha Coburn stated that she does have the Budget Adjustment Requests prepared for signature by the Board President.  She has not printed the requests but will have them printed and ready for signature before the conclusion of this meeting.  In addition she will make the $200,000.00 correction addressed earlier so that the Board sees the actual deficit prior to signature of the Budget Adjustment Requests.  President Jones stated that she feels it is important that the Board fully understand any budget adjustments that increase the overall deficit.  Budget adjustments that simply move funds from one category or line item to another need to be reflected in a report but full explanation to the Board prior to the action is not critical because they are budget neutral.  Retha Coburn explained budget adjustments that have an overall effect on the budget deficit.  Retha Coburn explained that in the past Budget Adjustment Requests were made with CHE by completing a Budget Adjustment Request form and forwarding it to CHE who would approve or disapprove the request.  This form did not require signature from anyone at the school.  President Jones stated that she feels that if the Board approves the original budget, then they should also be approving any Budget Adjustment Requests that have an effect on the bottom line of the budget.  Retha Coburn voiced her agreement and will provide all future Budget Adjustment Requests that affect the bottom line of the budget to the Board for discussion and approval.  Retha Coburn stated that after she makes the $200,000.00 adjustment to Outreach we should be close to revenue neutral.  President Jones asked if there is a process in place to assist the department managers in managing their budgets?  Are the managers provided with the tools that will keep them from exceeding their budgets?  Are we communicating and educating as we go through the fiscal year so that the department managers know what percentage of their total budget they have used?  This type of communication will keep us from having to make budget adjustments.  Retha Coburn stated that the budget is reviewed with Department Directors on a regular basis so that they know where they are in the budget year.  The Department Directors then ensure that their middle managers stay within their budgets.  We are also implementing the ability for the Department Directors and their designated middle managers to access real time budget information on Blackbaud. This will greatly help their efforts to properly manage their budgets and avoid unnecessary budget adjustments.  President Jones stated that with the measures that have been implemented by the Finance Department, and the measure that are being implemented, we should not have any budget surprises during the fiscal year.  Retha Coburn stated that the Commission on Higher Education (CHE) feels that it is important that the Board of Regents know that because our expenditure level exceeds our permanent fund and land income NMSVH qualifies for $150,000.00 from the state for building renewal and replacement (BR&R).  She pointed out that as of this time in our fiscal year our permanent fund and land income has brought in $2,468,000.00.  Our unrestricted fund expenditure level is $2,120,000.00.  This reflects that our unrestricted fund expenditure level is still lower than our permanent fund and land income.  President Jones stated that on an actual basis our revenues exceed our expenditures.  If you look at the overall actual picture we are on target.  President Jones asked if there were any other questions or concerns.  There were no other questions or concerns. 

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Donna Stryker, the Board moved to approve the Personnel Report as presented, the Monthly Investment Reports as presented, and the 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Reports as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.  9:11 a.m. to 11:07 a.m., December 12, 2002

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:11 a.m., Thursday, December 12, 2002, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Superintendent’s Contract.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, Reta Jones – aye.  Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, and Superintendent Jennings. 

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:07 a.m., Thursday, December 12, 2002 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Superintendent’s Contract.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, Reta Jones – aye.

IX. Major Focus – Strategic Plan, Plant Operations - Maintenance

Retha Coburn provided an overview of the Plant Operations, Maintenance Department. Retha Coburn provided a report that addressed 5 areas of the Maintenance Department.  The 5 areas addressed were:  who they are; what their greatest strengths are; what their greatest risks are; what they would like to see happen; and what their department’s action priorities are.  This document was included as part of the meeting Board packet.  Retha Coburn stated that the development of this report was a great tool for getting the staff of the Plant Operations – Maintenance Department thinking and speaking openly.  She stated that NMSVH has a group of 5 very dedicated individuals who see themselves as playing a role in our student’s education, not just taking care of the buildings.   She stated that the extensive knowledge and expertise that is present in the Maintenance Department saves the school a great deal of money every year.   They feel that they are providing an environment for our students to learn.  Katherine Ingold complimented Retha Coburn on the quality of the report that was provided as part of the Board packet.  

X. Policies & Procedures


A.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 330, Purchasing.

Retha Coburn presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 330 that incorporates changes that were recommended following the last annual audit.  These revisions also bring the policy more in line with the State Procurement Code.  An addition on this policy is a clear definition of small purchases.  Katherine Ingold stated that it appears that this policy was written utilizing the State Procurement Code.  It appears that material was taken directly from the code and inserted into this policy.  Because of that there are some grammatical changes that need to be made.  For instance, paragraph 4; subsection 4.1 refers to the requirements of “Subsection A. of this section.”  But the section does not contain a subsection A.  Those types of references exist throughout the proposed revised policy.  Retha Coburn stated that it is referring to subsection 4.1, not subsection A.  These references will be corrected.  President Jones stated that if we want to adopt state purchasing rules and state purchasing codes, why don’t we simply place language in this policy that states that NMSVH adopts the rules and/or codes, without restating the codes verbatim in our policy?  Retha Coburn stated that this revision does address some other areas that are specific to NMSVH and not part of the state rules or codes.  President Jones stated that she agrees that if we have rules and/or procedures that are outside of the state rules/codes then they should be spelled out in a policy.  But instead of restating existing rules/codes we could have the language that indicates that NMSVH adopts the rules/codes, then outline any rules and/or procedures that are specific to NMSVH.  President Jones stated that if we simply state that we adopt an existing rule or code we avoid having to update our policy every time the state rule or code changes. This should apply to all NMSVH Policies and Procedures.  It will make it much easier to maintain them.  Retha Coburn stated that she would make the recommended revisions to this policy and resubmit it to the Board on the January 2003 agenda.  She stated that Sections 7, 8, 9, and 10 of this policy will need to remain in the policy as they are NMSVH procedures and are needed to satisfy audit requirements.  President Jones stated that Sections 7, 8, 9, & 10 should probably be placed in a Finance Department Procedures manual.  Superintendent Jennings agreed that there is a need for a procedures manual.  Retha Coburn asked if we can follow the procurement levels that are contained in this revision effectively immediately, or do we need to utilize the previously approved levels until this policy is resubmitted to the Board in January?  President Jones stated that since we have Board approved procurement levels, as contained in NMSVH Policy 330, we will need to continue utilizing the old levels until this policy is resubmitted and approved by the Board.  Donna Stryker asked that we look at all of our policies and ensure that we are no longer restating language that is already contained in a state rule, policy, or code.  Instead we need to insert the statement that NMSVH adopts the specific state rule, policy, or code.    

B.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 345, Investment.



Tabled until the January 2003 agenda.


C.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 435, Physical Fitness.


Superintendent Jennings stated that this policy was last brought to the Board in 1997.  She recommended that this policy either be deleted or be rewritten to clarify that time off of work for physical fitness will be accomplished by adjusting the staff members work schedule, and will be leave without pay.  NMSVH does not pay staff to take time off for physical fitness.  Therefore physical fitness time off is not a benefit and does not need to be addressed in a Board policy.  President Jones asked if there is a state level policy regarding physical fitness leave?  Jim Salas stated that the Commission f/t Blind does not pay employees for physical fitness time off and believes that the policy at the state level has been eliminated.  He stated that the Commission f/t Blind has investigated this issue and determined that the state eliminated this practice a couple years ago.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Human Resources Office has also investigated this matter and determined that there is no state or federal policy regarding physical fitness leave.  President Jones stated that she knows that it used to be a state policy and understand that it was deleted some time ago.  She recommended that NMSVH Policy 435 be deleted.

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to eliminate NMSVH Policy 435, Physical Fitness.  

Discussion:
Jim Salas asked if Superintendent Jennings is recommending that this policy be eliminated?  Superintendent Jennings stated that in the past staff have interpreted the policy to read that they will get time off for physical fitness, and because the old policy referred to the time off as Administrative Leave, they would be paid for this time off.  The Human Resources Office has investigated this matter and interprets the policy to read that time off for physical fitness will be without pay, and that the policy should never have referred to the time off as Administrative Leave.   After extensive investigation Human Resources has determined that time off for physical fitness is not Administrative Leave, and that staff that want to take time off for physical fitness will have their work schedules adjusted to accommodate the time off.  This would require the staff to come in early, stay later, or exercise during lunch.  Physical Fitness time off is therefore not a benefit and does not require a Board policy.  If the Board wishes to have a policy in place that reflects the benefit of an adjusted work schedule for physical fitness then the proposed revision would clarify that the time off would be without pay, and that work schedules would be adjusted.  President Jones stated that there is probably a very good reason that the state dropped their policy regarding physical fitness time off, and NMSVH should also eliminate their policy on this matter.  Jim Salas stated that we do need to clarify to the staff that NMSVH does have a provision that allows the modification of their work schedule to allow time off for physical fitness.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that information can be communicated to the staff by other methods without it being outlined in a Board policy.  She stated that the information could be included in the beginning of the school year orientation packet.  Jim Salas stated that he does not feel that it should be referred to as leave without pay.  We should only communicate that it will be a modification of the work schedule.




(carried unanimously)


D.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 517, Reporting Abuse & Neglect.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 517 that clarifies the definition of the students who fall under this policy.  In the past the policy referred only to “child”.  This does not clearly identify the student population served by NMSVH.  The term “child/adolescent/dependent adult” more accurately identifies our student population.  In addition, the old policy referred to Children, Youth & Families Department and made no mention of Adult Protective Services.  Because we serve students who are over the age of 18 years the policy needs to refer to Adult Protective Services because they would be handling any cases for students over 18.  The revisions to this policy also satisfy one of the few remaining DOJ stipulations.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 517 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E.
Proposed NMSVH Policy 095, Financial Obligations for Transportation & Reimbursable Training for Board of Regents.


Superintendent Jennings presented NMSVH Policy 095, which outlines the responsibilities of the Superintendent to ensure that the most cost effective transportation is utilized for Regent travel while at the same time ensuring that all reasonable accommodations are provided.  In addition, this policy stipulates that members of the Board of Regents are authorized to attend one conference/seminar/workshop per fiscal year with costs for registration, lodging, meals, and transportation being borne by NMSVH.  President Jones stated that this policy was developed at her request.  She felt that it was important that this policy be put into place before the majority of the Board’s terms ended.  She stated that this policy is close to what she wanted.  She had communicated to Superintendent Jennings that she feels it is important that the school advise the Board of the most cost effective mode of transportation for Regent travel.  President Jones did not want the policy to read that it is the responsibility of the Superintendent to determine and approve the most cost effective mode of transportation.  She recommended that the policy be revised to read that the Superintendent identify and recommend the most cost effective mode of transportation for Regents traveling outside of their home areas to conduct business relating to NMSVH.  In addition the last sentence of the first paragraph should be revised to read, “In making this recommendation…” versus “determination.”  President Jones also recommended that paragraph 2 be revised to allow one “out of state conference/seminar/workshop per fiscal year, without Board approval.”  This is less restrictive that the statement contained in the proposed policy.  Board Members should be able to attend in-state conferences/seminars/workshops as they are available, or as attendance is needed.  Donna Stryker asked what procedure would be used if a Board member wanted to attend more than one out of state conference?  President Jones stated that the request could be placed on the Board agenda for presentation and discussion.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the recommended revisions would be made and this policy will be placed on the January 2003 agenda.

XI. Other Items


A.
Request for Vehicle Purchases.

Retha Coburn presented a request to purchase two 2003 Chevrolet Suburban (9 passenger) vehicles at a cost of $29,059.00 each, and two 2003 Ford Taurus Station Wagon (6 passenger) vehicles at a cost of $16,610.00, for a total cost of $91,338.00.  The prices cited are quoted from the Statewide Price Agreement.  However, we may also have the opportunity to piggyback onto New Mexico State University’s (Las Cruces) Invitation to Bid request.  NMSU purchases their vehicles through a bid request, and they have agreed to allow us to buy under their bid contract if it comes in lower than the Statewide Price Agreement.  If the NMSU bid comes in lower than the prices listed above on comparable vehicles, we are requesting approval to proceed with piggybacking onto the NMSU bid.  If approved, the new vehicles will be used to rotate out some of our existing high mileage vehicles.  President Jones asked if the replacement of vehicles was included in the current budget?  Retha Coburn stated that vehicle replacement costs are included in the current budget.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Donna Stryker, the Board moved to approve the purchase two 2003 Chevrolet Suburban (9 passenger) vehicles at a cost of $29,059.00 each, and two 2003 Ford Taurus Station Wagon (6 passenger) vehicles at a cost of $16,610.00, for a total cost of $91,338.00, from the Statewide Price Agreement.  In addition the Board authorizes NMSVH to piggyback onto the NMSU bid for purchase of these vehicles if it is determined that NMSVH can obtain the vehicles at a lower cost that previously approved.  (carried unanimously) 


B.
Assistive Technology Best Practices.

Superintendent Jennings presented best practices for Assistive Technology education for the NMSVH students.  She stated that the format has been slightly changed from previous best practices because she understood that there is some concern among the Board that items such as this may not be appropriate as a Board policy.  In the past Orientation & Mobility, Braille, and Independent Living Skills have been presented and approved as Board policies.    She proposed that the Assistive Technology best practices be incorporated into an existing document, NMSVH Procedures & Assurances, which will then be a guideline for the education programs without being a Board policy.  She stated that if agreeable to the Board the Orientation & Mobility, Braille, and Independent Living Skills policies can also be incorporated into the NMSVH Procedures and Assurances.  Donna Stryker stated that she thought it was determined that the Board of Regents role was not to dictate educational procedures.  Taking educational best practices and approving them as a policy would be contradictory to the role of the Board.  The State Board of Education adopts best practices without adopting them as policies.  She stated that she is adamantly opposed to making them a Board policy.  Superintendent Jennings asked if we would then reconsider the Orientation & Mobility, Braille, and Independent Living Skills best practices, which have been adopted as Board policy?  Donna Stryker stated that those best practices are different.  Assistive Technology could be found at the state level where Orientation & Mobility, Braille, and Independent Living Skills would not.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she does not feel that you would find Assistive Technology at the state level as it relates to the blind and visually impaired.  She also could not find benchmarks at the State Department of Education level.  Donna Stryker asked Superintendent Jennings what she feels should be done?  Should the Assistive Technology best practices be incorporated into the education procedures, or should it be a Board policy?  Superintendent Jennings stated that at the beginning she had strong feelings against the best practices being Board policy.  She was concerned about the message it would send to the staff because of their expertise and professionalism.  Now that the Orientation & Mobility, Braille, and Independent Living Skills have become policy the staff have accepted them.   The education professionals at NMSVH are not defensive about the policies.  She stated that she feels that the best practices would fit into the NMSVH Procedures and Assurances document.  This would provide us with a procedural manual for the Education Department.  Katherine Ingold asked why we can’t have the Assistive Technology as best practices in the Procedures and Assurances document?  Donna Stryker stated that we have already set precedence with the O&M, Braille, and Independent Level by making them policies.  Donna Stryker stated that she misunderstood and does not have a problem with the Assistive Technology best practices being a Board policy.  Because we are a school for the blind, and the best practices are vision specific, she feels that we must, from the top down, ensure that we have a philosophy that is supported by the Board of Regents.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it might be beneficial to hear from Dr. Wood, Dr. Johnson, and Linda Lyle on how they feel about the best practices being policy versus incorporated into the education procedures.  Linda Lyle stated that she feels that curriculum is a word that is not said enough when we speak of these issues.  She feels that we are grappling with policy versus curriculum.  Benchmarks are important to curriculum.  She stated that she feels that the NMSVH Board of Regents hired the certified staff to establish and teach in order to meet the benchmarks.  She stated that she feels that a book of educational best practices is a very appropriate place for the O&M, Braille, Independent Living Skills, and Assistive Technology best practices.  She does agree that the Board should review the best practices to ensure the mission of the school is being met.  She stated that they should be practice, not policy.  Dr. Wood agreed with Linda Lyle.  She stated that she thinks of the liability that we will be under if we keep these best practices as policy.  If they are policy they must be met, regardless of the limitations that the student may have.  We should concentrate on curriculum, not policy, and we need to ensure that the Board approves of the curriculum that is established.  She stated that the best practices should be curriculum, not policy.  President Jones stated that she would have no idea if the benchmarks that are presented were appropriate for Assistive Technology.  Given that she does not know if they are adequate she would have a difficult time adopting them as Board policy.  Katherine Ingold concurred with President Jones.  She would also be uncomfortable adopting benchmarks as policy when she does not know if they are appropriate.  President Jones stated that she feels Board policies should set the education atmosphere.  The Board should review and approve the curriculum, but should not dictate to the level that these best practices go.  President Jones stated that instead of policies that layout the best practices for these items it may be wiser for the Board to establish a policy that states that Administration will develop a curriculum that ensures that every student on campus learns and maintains adequate orientation and mobility skills, or Braille skills.  But not lay out the entire process that is used to obtain that goal.  The Board should establish the goals, and the professional staff should establish the means to reach those goals.  She agrees that the Board should set directions.  But should all the details on achievement be contained in a Board policy?  Jim Salas stated that the catalyst for the benchmarks and policies that have been established was the DOJ Stipulation.  It was thought at the time that putting these benchmarks into policy would communicate the expectations into the future to all of the different stakeholders.  He stated that we not only wanted to establish the levels of expectation and results, but to establish them in a way that would be tied back to the IEP.  The fuzzier the expectations, the harder they are to tie back to an IEP.  There would be less accountability on the part of the parent, the administration, the student, and the teacher.  Granted this is new ground.  He stated that he realizes that educators are not used to a real hard bar being established.  The fact that we are doing this, and the fact that praise for the benchmarks as policy have been received speaks to the importance that others place on what we have done.  Jim Salas stated that we know that each student is different and have different limitations.  In those cases you can back off of the benchmarks that are identified and adopt something that is more realistic in the IEP.  And when these modifications to the benchmarks are necessary you document the modifications.  Jim Salas stated that he feels that the reason that the Board elected to take these benchmarks and adopt them as policy was to communicate, in the strongest possible way, the expectations that we had for our education process.  If we now feel that we should take the benchmarks and group them into the NMSVH Procedures and Assurances because it is more comfortable for people to recognize them as education practices rather than dictated procedures from the Board then that is fine.  But he does not want them to loose the flavor of a hard expectation and go to something softer like a suggestion.  He stated that he does not want to see the benchmarks as a suggestion.  Jim Salas stated that being blind he brings a different perspective to this issue.  He stated that he feels that there is a great deal missing from the Assistive Technology Best Practices that will prepare a student for survival in a post-secondary education or a work setting.  He stated that the presented Assistive Technology Best Practices need some fine-tuning before he would be willing to vote on it.  Jim Salas stated that he has spoken with a number of people who are blind who in hindsight realize that they did not receive enough preparation while they were in school.  So he feels that it is perfectly appropriate for the Board to establish the educational goals, the results that are expected, and communicate to the educators that it is up to them to figure out how the goals are to be met.  President Jones pointed out that that is not what the Board adopted best practices do.  The best practices that are being adopted by the Board go much further than to just establish goals.  Jim Salas disagreed.  He stated that in order to communicate the total expectation there are a number of different facets that need to be addressed.  You need to address what the students should be able to do at a certain level in their education process.  These are goals, not methods.  President Jones asked how that can be a Board policy?  How can the Board tell the educator what the student has to know at a detailed level?  She stated that she does not feel that that should be a Board policy.  Jim Salas stated that the benchmarks can be established.  If the IEP indicates that a specific benchmark is not an achievable part of the student’s IEP then it is not included in their IEP.  But the overall benchmarks have been established.  There are certain performance expectations that are appropriate.  Jim Salas stated that if the Board decides that they should not be policy then that is okay.  He stated that we started off making them policy because it was felt that that was the appropriate mode of communication.  If the staff fully understand the importance of these benchmarks, and understand that they are expectations not suggestions, he does not have a problem with them being under the NMSVH Procedures and Assurances.  If there is a danger that the importance will be lost he does not want to take them from Board policy.  He stated that he does not want to go back to less than adequate educational results.  Jim Salas stated that Superintendent Jennings’ remarks seem to indicate that the benchmark expectations that have been established by policy have resulted in increased effort by the educational staff to achieve the bar set by the Board.  Superintendent Jennings stated that increased effort to achieve the bar is true.  But there has also been some sensitivity to the lack of respect that the certified staff feel the Board has for them as educators.  Jim Salas stated that he feels it is important that either policy be established to communicate the educational expectations for our students, or that the expectations be incorporated into a procedures manual for use by the education staff.  Whichever mode the Board decides to use, it is vital that the importance of these educational expectations be communicated and that the staff be held accountable for ensuring that the students receive training in the alternative skills of blindness that will prepare them for life outside of school.  Donna Stryker asked if there is a way to have a Board policy that states that the NMSVH Board of Regents adopts the NMSVH Educational Procedures and Assurances document?  That way the benchmarks are not outlined in a Board policy, but the Board makes a statement that it fully adopts and supports the document that outlines the expectations.  The NMSVH Educational Procedures and Assurances document would then be driven by the education professionals at NMSVH, not by the Board of Regents.  The Board of Regents would communicate the importance of the document with their endorsement, which would be a policy.  This would communicate the message that the NMSVH Board of Regents believes in skills that promote independence for blind and visually impaired students.  Superintendent Jennings asked if the Board would still approve the best practices?  President Jones stated that we would like to communicate that the Board of Regents wants every person that touches NMSVH to be able to succeed, however that is defined through their IEP, and be prepared for whatever their future holds. And that the administration will develop whatever it takes, in written policies, to ensure that that happens.  This would then also tie to the Pay for Performance system.  Donna Stryker stated that there is a lot of expertise on this Board.  If Jim Salas or any other member of the Board looks at the technical documents, best practices, and can help us to do a better job preparing our students then she would like to see the members of the Board have the opportunity to assist in the development of the technical documents.  She stated that she understands the respect that the education professionals want.  But at the same time the Board has a parent of a blind child, and a blind adult who also have expertise in the areas of blindness and deserve the same degree of respect when developing curriculum for our students.  President Jones voiced her agreement with Jim Salas and Donna Stryker.  She stated that she just does not feel that it is appropriate for the best practices to be Board policies.  Katherine Ingold stated that she also agrees that they should not be Board policies.  Brian Quintana stated that he agrees that the best practices may go beyond what is intended for policy.  If we establish them as policy, and we are not living up the benchmarks that are outlined in the policy, then we place ourselves into an unnecessary liability risk.  Dr. Johnson stated that as an Orientation & Mobility Specialist she is very afraid of the legal issues that may come up if the benchmarks are included into a Board policy.  She stated that it should be the decision of the trained professional to determine and layout a workable curriculum for a student based on the student’s limitations.  The trained professional should not be required to teach an entire list of benchmarks simply because they have been adopted as policy.  The trained professional should be allowed to determine what is safe for a particular student.  They should not feel that they must teach a particular skill because it has been established as Board policy, especially if the skill might place a student in danger.  If we do the best practices as part of the NMSVH Education Procedures and Assurances then we can have standards for each level of ability.  The thing that she fears with the policies is that they are more geared to the “vanilla blind” and we have 65% or more students, nationwide, that are multiply impaired.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that our benchmarks need to be written for the “vanilla blind”.  When we go through the IEP process we can show how the benchmarks are being modified to accommodate each student’s individual needs.  Jim Salas stated that he agrees with everything that Dr. Johnson said.  He stated that it comes back to what Superintendent Jennings stated.  Each policy, Orientation & Mobility, Braille, Independent Living Skills, and the Assistive Technology best practices contain “outs”.  We have the capability of writing IEPs to the individual student.  As long as modifications are documented in the IEP then modification based on each student’s individual needs is acceptable.  Jim Salas stated that he agrees with Superintendent Jennings.  You have to write the benchmarks for the “vanilla blind” in order to have the full spectrum of needed skills which can then be modified through the IEP process for each student’s individual needs.  President Jones stated that she is not hearing significant disagreement in philosophy.  She stated that the issue seems to be, is it appropriate to have the benchmarks outlined in Board policy?  President Jones asked, if administration can go through and identify those items in the Board policies that relate to direct education programs.  Make a list of those policies for Board review so that the Board can determine what truly needs to be a policy and what can be incorporated into the NMSVH Education Procedures and Assurances.  This list should be provided to the Board as soon as possible to allow time for review.  This would be a good topic to discuss during the Board work session tentatively scheduled for March 2003.  The Board elected to not take action on the proposed Assistive Technology Best Practices at this time pending determination on whether it should be a policy or placed in the NMSVH Education Policies and Procedures.  

C.
Board Transitions.

President Jones stated that she would like to communicate to staff, and particularly the teachers who are not present, that the Board’s most important goal is to provide a continuity of policies.  All of the current Board Members have expressed an extreme desire to continue to serve NMSVH.  The Board of Regents has the utmost confidence in Superintendent Jennings and the staff at NMSVH.   There have been rumors that the Governor Elect may ask that all Board and Commission Members, statewide, submit their resignations as he may have the desire to rebuild all Boards and Commissions.  Any fears that may be out there regarding this rumor are probably worse than what will ever happen. The Board is committed to providing quality service and stability to the school and supporting its vital mission to serve the blind and visually impaired students in the State of New Mexico. 


D.
Legislative Initiatives.

Superintendent Jennings stated that she appreciates Katherine Ingold contacting Representative Terry Marquardt.  She stated that staff have already begun to develop a script for the legislative awareness event that will address the services and programs provided by NMSVH.  We will be setting up a display in the State Capitol Building during the upcoming legislative session, which will educate the legislators and the general public on NMSVH.  President Jones stated that she would like to see the members of the Board involved in this legislative awareness event.  She asked that Superintendent Jennings keep the Board informed on this event.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has been trying to work with the State Attorney General’s Office on the school name change.  She reported that she is not having a great deal of response from the State Attorney General’s Office.  So there has not been a great deal of progress on the school name change.  President Jones stated that she would attempt to get more response from the State Attorney General’s Office on this matter.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she needs to have the Board decide what they want to change the name to.  There has been some discussion in the past but she is not sure a firm decision has been made.  The Board decided that the name should be changed to New Mexico School for the Blind.

XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.
President Jones stated that due to the uncertainty of the renewal of Board terms for at least two of our Board Members she recommends that the Board Retreat that was planned for January 25, 2003 be rescheduled to a date in March 2003.  The March 2003 retreat date will be established during the January 2003 meeting.  Brian Quintana requested that the January 24, 2003 meeting be rescheduled to January 17, 2003, which would allow him to be present for the meeting.  All members of the Board were agreeable to rescheduling the January meeting to January 17, 2003.    


B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.



There was no discussion regarding the Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.


C.
Project Tasking.

There was no discussion regarding the Project Tasking.  


D.
Student Trust Checklist/General Fund Checklist.

There was no discussion regarding the Student Trust Checklist or General Fund Checklist.

Meeting Adjourned at 1:05 p.m., Thursday, December 12, 2002

(Approved 2/28/03)



(Approved 2/28/03)
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